

Graves, Robert

By [Fran Brearton](#)



Robert Graves (1895-1985)

Robert Graves, pictured here in 1915, was a British writer famous for his poems and war memoirs. He fought at the Battle of Loos in 1915, and was wounded at the Somme in 1916. Unknown photographer: Robert Graves, 1915, black-and-white photograph, n.p.; source: The Estate of Robert Graves; contributed by Fran Brearton. Courtesy of The Estate of Robert Graves.

von Ranke Graves, *Robert*

British Writer

Born 24 July 1895 in London, England

Died 07 December 1985 in Deià, Spain

Summary

Robert Graves was a British writer who enlisted in August 1914. He fought at the Battle of Loos in 1915, and was wounded at the Somme in 1916. He published his first volumes of poems during the war, and his bestselling war memoir, *Goodbye to All That*, in 1929.

Table of contents

[1 Youth](#)

[2 Wartime Service](#)

[3 Post-war Life and Work](#)

[Notes](#)[Selected Bibliography](#)[Citation](#)

Youth

Robert Graves (1895-1985) was born in Wimbledon in 1895, the third child of [Alfred Perceval Graves \(1846-1931\)](#) and his second wife [Amy von Ranke Graves \(1857-1951\)](#). His father was an Irish poet and minor figure in the Irish Literary Revival of the late 19th and early 20th centuries. His mother was German, and a great-niece of the renowned 19th-century historian [Leopold von Ranke \(1795-1886\)](#). Graves was educated at Charterhouse School between 1909 and 1914. Initially bullied because of his half-German ancestry, he learned to box, and became involved with the school's poetry society. In 1911, he began to publish his first poems in the school magazine, *The Carthusian*. He also formed an important friendship with a young master there, [George Mallory \(1886-1924\)](#), who later died in the 1924 Everest expedition. Mallory introduced Graves to the work of modern authors such as [George Bernard Shaw \(1856-1950\)](#), [Rupert Brooke \(1887-1914\)](#) and [John Edward Masefield \(1878-1967\)](#), and, as Graves says, in the spring of 1913, "did something better than lend me books, and that was to take me climbing".¹

Wartime Service

Graves left Charterhouse on 28 July 1914, holding an exhibition to read classics at St John's College, Oxford. Instead, he enlisted in the army within a few days of the declaration of war on 4 August, and left home to join his regiment, the Royal Welch Fusiliers, in Wrexham on 12 August. He was posted to [France](#) in May 1915, and fought in the Battle of Loos in September that year. In November 1915, he met a fellow-officer in the Royal Welch Fusiliers, the poet [Siegfried Sassoon \(1886-1967\)](#), forming an important friendship which lasted – if uneasily – until their bitter quarrels in the aftermath of the publication of Graves's war memoir *Good-bye to All That* in 1929.² Graves presents himself in his memoir as the voice of experience compared to Sassoon, with longer frontline service, and with a poetic idiom that already eschewed the romantic in favour of the realistic depiction of war.³

In later years, Graves edited his war poems, particularly those from *Over the Brazier* (1916), *Goliath and David* (1917), and *Fairies and Fusiliers* (1917), out of his various *Collected Poems*, but he thereby does the early work a disservice, particularly given its influence on other poets of the time. In "Two Fusiliers", for instance, the celebration of friendship with Sassoon –

“Show me the two so closely bound / As we, by the wet bond of blood, / By friendship blossoming from mud...”⁴ – pre-empts some of [Wilfred Owen’s \(1893-1918\)](#) homoerotic evocations of male bonding in wartime. Owen described Graves’s technique in *Fairies and Fusiliers* as “perfect”, writing to Sassoon in 1917 that “I should never stop if I started to rejoice over these poems”.⁵

On 20 July 1916, Graves was wounded by a shell at High Wood. His colonel, believing his injuries to be fatal, wrote a condolence letter to Graves’s parents, and he was mistakenly reported as “Died of Wounds” in *The Times* on 4 August 1916. This “death” and “rebirth”, occurring around the time of his 21st birthday, had a profound effect on Graves’s life and writing, underpinning his later development, particularly following his own son [John David Graves’s \(1920-1943\)](#) death in World War II, of a complex “White Goddess” mythology which enshrines within it cyclical structures of service, sacrifice and renewal.⁶

The injuries effectively marked the end of his frontline service (although he did contrive to return briefly to France for a few weeks in January 1917) and he was convalescent in England when news reached him of Sassoon’s famous July 1917 declaration “Finished with the War”.⁷ Graves took credit for rigging a medical board for Sassoon in order to save him from court-martial. Sassoon was instead sent to Craiglockhart, thereby encountering Wilfred Owen for the first time. Graves himself, meantime, seeking to distance himself from the homoerotic friendships of recent years, married the eighteen-year-old artist [Nancy Nicholson \(1899-1977\)](#) in January 1918. “[M]y affections”, he told [Robert Nichols \(1893-1944\)](#), “are running in the more normal channels”.⁸ Following a brief posting to Limerick, Graves was demobilized from the army in February 1919.

Post-war Life and Work

D.N.G. Carter has persuasively argued that “Graves’s life and work may be justly considered as a heroic attempt on the part of one man to wrest a personal salvation from a world turned upside-down”.⁹ Graves’s post-war personal life was colourful, even dramatic, as he established himself between 1920 and 1970 as one of the more eccentric but nevertheless most important figures in 20th-century English letters. Following publication of his war memoir in 1929, he cut ties with England, establishing a new home in the village of Deià in Majorca, where, apart from the period of displacement caused by the Spanish Civil War and Second World War, he remained resident until his death. Of the sixteen Great War poets commemorated on a stone in Westminster Abbey’s Poet’s Corner, Graves was the only one

still living when the memorial was unveiled in November 1985.¹⁰

Fran Brearton, Queen's University Belfast

Notes

1. Graves, Robert / Brearton, Fran (ed.): *Good-bye to all that*, London 2014, p. 86. ↑
2. See Brearton, Fran: *A war of friendship. Robert Graves and Siegfried Sassoon*, in: Kendall, Tim (ed.): *The Oxford Handbook of British and Irish War Poetry*, Oxford 2007, pp. 208-226. ↑
3. See Graves, *Good-bye to all that* 2014, p. 222. ↑
4. Graves, Robert / Graves, Beryl (ed.) / Ward, Dunstan (ed.): *The complete poems*, London 2003, p.31. ↑
5. Wilfred Owen, letter to Siegfried Sassoon, 27 Nov. 1917, and letter to Leslie Gunston, 8 Jan. 1918, in: Bell, John (ed.): *Selected letters*, Oxford 1985, pp. 297 and 308. ↑
6. See Graves, Robert: *The white goddess*, London 1948. ↑
7. See Graves, *Good-bye to all that* 2014, p. 322. ↑
8. Robert Graves, letter to Robert Nichols, n.d. [Nov. 1917], in: O'Prey, Paul (ed.): *Broken images. Selected letters of Robert Graves 1914-1946*, London 1982, p. 89. ↑
9. Carter, D. N. G.: *Robert Graves. The lasting poetic achievement*, Basingstoke 1989, p. 15. ↑
10. *Poets of the First World War*, issued by the Dean and Chapter of Westminster, online: <http://www.westminster-abbey.org/our-history/people/poets-of-the-first-world-war> (retrieved: 29 May 2015) ↑

Selected Bibliography

- [Brearton, Fran: **A war of friendship. Robert Graves and Siegfried Sassoon**, in: : *The Oxford Handbook of British and Irish War Poetry*, Oxford 2007 Oxford University Press, pp. 208-226.](#)
- [Graves, Richard Perceval: **Robert Graves. The assault heroic 1895-1926**, London, 1986: Weidenfeld and Nicolson.](#)
- [Graves, Robert, Brearton, Fran \(ed.\): **Good-bye to all that**, London, 2014: Penguin.](#)
- [Graves, Robert, Graves, Beryl / Ward, Dunstan \(eds.\): **The complete poems**, London, 2003: Penguin.](#)

- [Graves, Robert, O'Prey, Paul \(ed.\): **In broken images. Selected letters of Robert Graves, 1914-1946**, London, 1982: Hutchinson.](#)
- [Kendall, Tim \(ed.\): **The Oxford handbook of British and Irish war poetry**, Oxford, 2007: Oxford University Press.](#)

Citation

Fran Brearton: Graves, Robert, in: 1914-1918-online. International Encyclopedia of the First World War, ed. by Ute Daniel, Peter Gatrell, Oliver Janz, Heather Jones, Jennifer D. Keene, Alan Kramer, and Bill Nasson, issued by Freie Universität Berlin, Berlin 2015-06-15. DOI: [10.15463/ie1418.10657](https://doi.org/10.15463/ie1418.10657)

External Links

- [Audio recordings of works by Robert Graves \(librivox.org\) \(Database\)](#)
- [Robert Graves Foundation \(Fundació Robert Graves\) \(Database\)](#)
- [Robert Graves \(Poetry Foundation\) \(Article\)](#)
- [Robert Graves \(robertgraves.org\) \(Article\)](#)
- [The Robert Graves Collection \(University of Oxford\) \(Database\)](#)

Metadata

Regional Section(s)

[Western Europe](#) > [Great Britain and Ireland](#) > [Great Britain](#)

Thematic Section(s)

[Media](#)

Subjects

[Culture](#) > [Literature and poetry](#)

[Warfare and the military](#) > [Battles, battlefields and campaigns](#) > [Battles, battlefields and campaigns, Western Front](#)

[Warfare and the military](#) > [Wars after war](#) > [Second World War](#)

[Warfare and the military](#) > [Wars after war](#) > [Civil wars](#)

Author Keywords

War Poetry; War Memoirs; British Literature

GND Subject Headings

[Graves, Robert](#)

LC Subject Headings

[Graves, Robert, 1895-1985](#)

Rameau Subject Headings

[Robert Graves \(1895-1985\)](#)

Key Person(s)

[Brooke, Rupert](#); [Graves, Alfred Perceval](#); [Graves, Amy von Ranke](#); [Ranke, Leopold von](#); [Mallory, George](#); [Masefield, John Edward](#); [Graves, John David](#); [Nicholson, Nancy](#); [Nichols, Robert](#); [Sassoon, Siegfried Loraine](#); [Owen, Wilfred](#); [Shaw, George Bernard](#)

Key Location(s)

[Wrexham](#); [London](#); [Loos](#); [Limerick](#); [Deià](#); [Charterhouse School](#)

Title

Graves, Robert

Author(s)

[Fran Brearton](#)

Article Type

Encyclopedic Entry

Classification Group

Persons